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TOWN  
CLERK’S 
CORNER….  
by Donna M. Fillion 

 

2016 Elections 

State Primary Elections Thursday, 
September 8, 2016, 7:00 AM – 8 PM, Town Hall 

Presidential Election  Tuesday, November 
8, 2016, 7:00 AM – 8:00 PM, Town Hall 

 

Annual Town Meeting 

Monday, May 9, 2016, 7:00 PM, Granville Village 
School 

 

Dog Licenses 

If you have a dog(s) and I missed sending you a 
form, call or stop in.  All dogs that are six months 
of age or older must be licensed annually under 
M.G.L. Ch. 140. An updated proof of rabies 
vaccination is required prior to licensing as well 
as proof of spaying and neutering.  Incomplete 
applications will be returned to the sender.  Fee 
for a spayed or neutered dog is $5.  Fee for 
an unaltered dog is $15.  It is the owner's 
responsibility to register their pets by April 15th.  
A late fee of $20 will be charged beginning this 
month.  

 

Business Certificates 

What is a Business certificate? 

Commonly known as a “DBA” (“doing business 
as”), a business certificate creates a public 
record of the name and address of the owner(s) 
of a business.  This also includes anyone 
operating any type of home‐based business. 
Consumers are entitled to this information and it 
may not otherwise be readily available. 

Who must file a business certificate? 

Massachusetts General Law Chapter 110, § 5 
states that any person conducting business in the 
Commonwealth under any title other than the 
real name of the person conducting the business, 
whether individually or as a partnership, shall file 
a business certificate in the office of the Town 
Clerk of every city or town where an office of any 
such person or partnership may be situated. 

Under Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 110, 
§6 a business certificate is not required if a 
corporation is doing business under any title 
which includes the true surname of any partner.  
Certain other associations and partnerships may 
also be exempt (refer to above citation for 
details.) 

How do I file or renew a business certificate? 

Forms are available by mail or in person at the 
Town Clerk’s Office, 707 Main Road or by calling 
413‐357‐8585, Ext 3.  Each person named on the 
certificate must either sign the form in person at 
the Town Clerk’s Office or have their signature 
notarized on the form by a Notary Public. 

Applicants must file each of the following: an 
application, a certificate and a Worker’s 
Compensation Insurance Affidavit. Please be 
careful to fill out all of the information on the 
forms completely. Filing a DBA does not protect 
your business name. The filing fee is $30.00 and 
good for 4 years (effective January 1, 2016). 

Does the filing of a business certificate protect 
me from others using the same name? 

No. The protection of a trademark (word, name, 
symbol or device) in Massachusetts is 
accomplished through the Secretary of State’s 
Office. 

Information about starting a business in 
Massachusetts can also be found on the States 
website www.mass.gov 

What if I discontinue or withdraw from the 
business or move to another location? 

A Statement of Discontinuance, Change of 
Residence form must be completed and filed with 
the Town Clerk if one of the following occurs 
before the expiration: 
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• Business is discontinued, 

• One or more persons named on the certificate 
is withdrawn or retired from the business or 
partnership, 

• Change of residence of one of the named 
persons on the certificate, or 

• One or more of the persons named on the 
certificate dies. 

 

Marriage Intentions 

If you wish to marry, you can contact my office 
(357.8585 Ext 3) or any other Town Clerk in the 
Commonwealth. The first document that the 
couple must complete is the Marriage Intentions 
Form and both must be present at the same time 
to do so. Following this, a license is issued and 
you can be married any place in the 
Commonwealth. Your marriage license is filed at 
the Town Clerk’s Office where the Marriage 
Intentions Form is completed. Here is some 
additional information on marrying in MA:   http://
www.mass.gov/courts/case‐legal‐res/law‐lib/laws‐
by‐subj/about/marriage.html   

   

Vital Records 

Birth records are filed based on residence.  If you 
are a resident of Granville at the time of the birth 
of your child, then the child’s birth certificate will 
be filed in Granville. Death records are filed in the 
community in which you pass away.  Certified 
copies of vital records (Birth, Marriage, Death) 
are $10.00. 

 

Notary Public 

The Town Clerk, as well as the Town 
Administrator/Matt Streeter are Notaries Public.  
If you need our services, please call either of us 
and make an appointment.  The service is free of 
charge to Granville residents. 

May 2016 

TOWN CLERK’S CORNER cont. 

WEST GRANVILLE 
CONGREGATIONAL  

CHURCH 
1580 Main Road, 

 Route 57 
West Granville   

Our Worship Services for 2016  
will be held on the 2nd Sunday of each month:  

June 12, 2016  

July 10, 2016   
Old Home Sunday Service -  

August 14, 2016  

September 11, 2016  

October 9, 2016  

November 13, 2016  

December 11, 2016  

All services are at 7PM.  

Our Worship leader is Rev. Dr. Lorrie Dunham (former 
Pastor of The Southwick Congregational Church).  The 

organist is Roberta Kowal.  

All are invited for refreshments and fellowship in the 
Academy Hall following each service.    

Both the Church and Academy are available for rental.  
Please call Deborah Boulanger  

at 357-6360 for more information. 

SAVE THE DATE:  
Saturday August 13, 2016 Location:  

West Granville Academy Hall and 
Church Lawn  

This year we are expanding our “Old Home Sunday” to 
a weekend of activities.  On Saturday we will have our 

14th Annual Community Potluck Picnic at 5PM. 
Followed by a concert on the Church Lawn (artist to be 

confirmed soon) at 7PM.   
The concert is sponsored in conjunction with The 

Granville Cultural Council.  

All are welcome to attend! 
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Transfer Station News 

April 2016 
This year we have made many improvements to 
the Transfer Station to provide better service to 
Granville residents. The Highway Department 
with Bob Sullivan’s help, rebuilt the decks, 
installed single stream recycling, and upgraded 
the electrical service. We also plan to pour a 
concrete pad between the compactors, install a 
new fence and gate, and replace compactor 
number one. 

We need your cooperation with a few operational 
items. The card system has been in place for 
twenty years, but we would like to recap how it 
works. Trash bags are sold in various sizes using 
gallons as the unit of measure. The four punch 
card sizes are sold in accordance with the most 
popular plastic trash bag sizes:  13 gallons, 30 
gallons, 42 gallons and 50 gallons.  

All of the cards cost $75.00, and are based on $.09 
per gallon of trash placed in the compactor. The 
price has not increased, and is the same price per 
gallon for all bag sizes. 

We ask that you buy the card that corresponds 
with the trash bag size you use and put all of your 
trash in a bag secured with a twist tie or knot. It is 
extremely important that all trash be in a secured 
bag. 

Loose trash causes problems with maintaining 
the compactors, safely transporting the trash, 
and sanitation of the transfer station. By using 
the bag size that corresponds with the card you 
purchase, it allows us to be fair to everyone and 
correctly charge for the volume each person 
brings.  

Please purchase your card with a check made out 
to the Town of Granville. 

For most, this is how business has always been 
done at the Transfer Station and we thank you for 
your cooperation.  Please help us continue our 
operation of the Transfer Station as a clean and 
organized enterprise by following the rules 
outlined above. 

The Transfer Station’s location next to Trumble 
Brook, a jurisdictional stream, makes it an 
environmentally sensitive area and subject to 
inspection by the Department of Environmental 
Protection.  Therefore, it is very important that 
we keep the grounds clean and equipment in 
good working order. 

If you have any question, please contact me at 
dpwsuper@townofgranville.org. 

Thank You  
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Congratulations 

Ann I. Weber, a resident of Granville, was recently 
recognized as one of the “top women attorneys 
in Massachusetts” by Super Lawyers. 

Ann is a shareholder at Shatz, Schwartz and 
Fentin PC in Springfield. Her practice 
concentrates on estate planning, estate 
administration, probate and elder law; she has 
written and lectured extensively on these topics 
and has also been elected a fellow of the 
American College of Estate and Trust Council. She 
was formerly employed by the Internal Revenue 
Service and clerked at the Probate Court in West 
Hartford, Conn. 

She was one of four Shatz, Schwartz and Fentin 
lawyers to be honored as “top women 
attorneys.”  

GPA News 
The Granville Parent’s Association would like to 
thank the following: 

Maple Corner Farm for hosting 
Gran Val Scoop 
Village pizza 
Summer house  
The Melloni Family 
Aimee Chapman 
Sussmann’s Wild Blueberries  
Debbie Sussmann for the beautiful afghan 
Linda Dickinson  
Modern Design Salon 
Diane and Nikki Mason 
Hair & Co.  
Nails by Kasondra 

Family Bingo Night was a huge success! We will 
be doing this again soon. 

Thank you again, GPA 

SHAW 
Logging and Firewood 

All hardwood 

No skimpy loads 

Buy now!  

Save $50.00 per cord 

Rather than buying seasoned wood 
in the fall, if still available 

Charlie   (413)357‐8738   Karen 

Cut, split and delivered locally 

Joseph Wilfred 
LeClair Jr.’s  

Birthday Bash 
 

Joe was born in the “Brown House” 
1652 Main Road in Granville, May 14, 

1926. (Another LeClair family lives there 
now).  

His family will be hosting a surprise 90th 
birthday party, Saturday May 14 from 

6:00 to 8:00 pm at the LeClair house on 
the corner of 57 and North Lane. Light 

refreshments will be served, please 
stop by to help us celebrate. If you plan 

on celebrating with us or have any 
questions please call Linda Blakesley at 

413‐327‐4843. Don’t forget it is a 
surprise! 
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KINDERGARTEN SCREENING 
FOR  

SOUTHWICK‐TOLLAND‐GRANVILLE CHILDREN 

The Southwick‐Tolland‐Granville Regional School 
District Kindergarten Screening for the 2016‐2017 
school year will be held from Wednesday, May 
11th through Thursday, May 12th, 2016 at 
Woodland School for Southwick, Tolland and 
Granville residents. 

In order to be eligible for Kindergarten, a child 
must be five years old on or before September 1, 
2016.  There will be no exceptions to this policy.  
As required by Special Education Law, Chapter 
766, screenings will be conducted in the areas of 
hearing, vision, speech/language, cognitive and 
motor skills.  All parents having an eligible child 
should come to the Woodland School office at 
80 Powder Mill Road, Southwick, MA to pick up 
an enrollment packet between now and May 
11th.  Open enrollment hours are 9:15 am to 2:45 
pm.  Granville residents should pick up an 
enrollment packet at Granville School and return 
it to Granville School. 

A check off list is included in the packet for your 
convenience.  Once you’ve filled out your 
paperwork and have the necessary documents 
(proof of residency, birth certificate, 
immunization record and physical) as noted on 
the check off list, return ALL information to the 
Woodland School Office.  An appointment will be 
made for you at that time to attend the 
screening (May 11th or May 12th) to complete the 
registration process.   

 

PLEASE CALL WOODLAND SCHOOL 

569‐6598 

With questions 

 

Granville 
Annual  

Town Meeting 
 

Monday, May 9, 2016 
 

Granville Village School 
Gymnasium 

 
Information Meeting & Presentations 

Start at 6:30pm 
 

Annual Town Meeting  
Starts at 7:00pm 

 
Light Refreshments will be served 

after Town Meeting 
 

Informational Topics include: 
 

Granville Village School 
By Pam Petschke & Ted Sussmann 

 
Green Communities Act 

Zoning By‐law Amendment & Town 
By‐law Amendment 

 
Route 57 Projects and Grants 

By Doug Roberts 
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Granville Federated Church 

Ladies Aid 

Chicken, Biscuit and Gravy 
Supper 

Chicken, biscuit and gravy 

Hot vegetable, and salad 

Hot coffee, cold beverage 

Dessert 

May 21, 2016 at 6:00 p.m. 

Adults $12.00 

Children 10 and under $8.00 

 
Call Dorothy Bettinger 1‐413‐357‐6698 

Or fill out reservation ticket 
Pay and pick up at Fellowship Hall 

at 6:00 p.m. 
We are looking for help from  

4:00 p.m.  to 9:00 p.m. 
May 21, 2016 

 

 

May 21, 2016  
Chicken Biscuit and Gravy Supper 

Reservation ticket 

 
Name: _____________________________  

Phone: _____________________________  

# of adults @ $12.00 each: _____________  

# of children 10 and under 
@ $8.00 each: _______________________  

 

Clip and mail to: 

Dorothy Bettinger 
398 Main Road 
Granville, MA 01034 

 

Pay and pickup tickets at Fellowship Hall  
May 21, 2016 

GRANVILLE FEDERATED CHURCH 
 

American Baptist and United Church of Christ 
16 Granby Rd., Granville, MA 01034 
Pastor: Rev. Patrick McMahon 
Cell Phone: 413 579‐4674 
LIKE US ON FACEBOOK AT GRANVILLE 
FEDERATED CHURCH, GRANVILLE, MASS. TO 
KEEP UP ON GFC NEWS 

Morning Worship is held each Sunday at 10 a.m. 

A coffee hour follows the service each week. 

We sincerely thank all who support the Granville 
Church Capital Campaign. Donations without 
pledges are still accepted. Just mark Capital 
Campaign in the memo on your check. We have 
been able to make many, many needed repairs 
and updates thanks to your contributions. Thank 
you! 

We have Big Y gift cards available for purchase. 
Please see Jean McMahon. 

WEEKLY/MONTHLY SCHEDULE 

Sunday‐10:00 a.m.‐Worship Service 
 11:00 a.m. Coffee hour 
Monday‐8:00 p.m. AA Meeting 
Thursday‐7:00 p.m.  Senior choir 
Third Wednesday‐12:00 Noon‐Ladies Aid 
Third Sunday‐8:30 to 9:30 a.m.‐Fellowship 
 Breakfast 

UPCOMING EVENTS 

Sunday, May 15th  

8:30 to 9:30 am‐ Fellowship Breakfast 

10:00 am‐ Church Service 

An exciting day! Patti Ricotta of New Life 
International will be with us to tell about and 
show pictures of the installation of the well that 
we financed in Uganda.  

Saturday, May 21st 

Chicken, Biscuit and Gravy Supper 

6:00 p.m. 

Call Dorothy Bettinger at  413‐357‐6698 for 
reservations 
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IN NURSING HOMES 
 

Betty Carpenter 
Westfield Garden’s 

37 Feeding Hills Road,  
Westfield, MA  01085 

 

Melvin Jensen, Sr. 
Governor’s House 
66 Broad Street,  

Westfield, MA 01085 
 

Cyril Maceyka 
Westfield Garden’s 

37 Feeding Hills Road,  
Westfield, MA  01085 

 

Ed Roberts 
Meadow Brook Nursing Home 

Salmon Brook Road,  
Granby, CT  06035 

Council on Aging News 
 

Thought for the month 

“Destiny is no matter of chance. It is a 
matter of choice. It is not a thing to be 
waited for, it is a thing to be achieved.” 

— William Jennings Bryant 

 

Nurse Hospice Program 
There will be a Nurse Hospice Program given by 
Mr. Ben McCarthy. The program will be held at 
the Town Hall the third or fourth week of May. 
Several COA people have used him and say he his 
very good. Look for posters in the Post Office, 
Library, Country Store and the Town Green for 
further information. 

 

The Importance of Drinking Water 
2 glasses of water when you get up in the 
morning helps activate your intestinal organs. 

1 glass of water before each meal helps digestion. 

1 glass of water before your bath helps lower 
your blood pressure. 

1 glass of water before going to bed helps 
prevent strokes. 

It is also very important you keep hydrated, even 
more importantly during the hot and humid 
months. 

 

Heads up for upcoming events: 

COA Picnic in June 
Flu Shots given by Rite Aid Pharmacy free with 
your insurance card, the third or fourth week of 
September. Watch for the date in an upcoming 
Country Caller. 

 

Recipe of the month 

Ginger bread cake 

2 boxes gingerbread mix, emptied into a large 
mixing bowl 

double remaining ingredients, mix at low 
speed for two minutes, med speed for two 
minutes then high speed for two minutes 

grease two 9‐ inch layer pans, pour half of 
batter in to each pan bake at 350 for 35 to 40 
minutes or until tooth pick comes out clean. 
Cool cake. Spread ½ a jar of apricot jelly or 
jam on bottom cake, top with second cake 
than frost with butter cream frosting, place in 
refrigerator until frosting sets, then serve. 

Very, very delicious! 
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Granville Library  News 
2 Granby Rd.• 357‐6304 • granvillelib.info 
Hours: Monday 10‐12, 3‐8  •  Wednesday 3‐8 
             Thursday 5‐8  •  Saturday 10‐12 
 
New books for adults and YA: 
 
All the Single Ladies:  Unmarried Women and the 

Rise of an Independent Nation by 
Rebecca Traister.  

Life Reimagined: The Scien, Art, and Opportunity 
of Midlife by Barbara Bradley Hagerty.  

Louisa: The Extraordinary Life of Mrs. Adams by 
Louisa Thomas. 

Pioneer Woman Cooks:  Dinnertime: Comfort 
Classics, Freezer Food, 16‐ Minute Meals, 
and Other Delicious 

 Ways to Solve Supper! by Ree Drummond. 
The Rainbow Comes and Goes: A Mother and Son 

on Life Love and Loss by Anderson 
Cooper. 

Rightful Heritage: Franklin D. Roosevelt and the 
Land  of America by David Brinkley. 

Vitamin N: The Essential Guide to a Nature‐rich 
Life by Richard Louv. 

14th Colony by Steve Berry. 
Atonement by Beverly Lewis. 
Blood of the Oak by Eliot Pattison. 
Chasing the North Star by Morgan. 
Close Your Eyes by Michael Robotham. 
Cold Barrel Zero by Matthew Quirk. 
Fool Me Once by Harlan Coben. 
Foxing the Geese by Janet Woods 
Girl Like You, A by Michael Cox. 
Go Set a Watchman by Harper Lee. 
Last Painting of Sara de Vos by Dominic Smith. 
Lust and Wonder by Augusten Burroughs 
Midwife’s Dilemma by De Parr. 
Miller’s Valley by Anna Quindlen. 
Most Wanted by Lisa Scottoline. 
Murder of Mary Russell by Laurie King. 
Obsession by Nora Roberts. 
Stopped Heart, The by Julie Myerson. 
Thursday’s Children by Nicci French. 
Tracking the Beast by Henry Kisor. 
True Crimes: A Family Album by Kathryn 

Harrison. 

What We Find by Robyn Carr. 
Widow, The by Fiona Barton. 
 
For Kids: 
 
Finding Winnie: The True Story by 

Lindsay Mattock. 
Are We There Yet? by Dan Santat. 
Can You Keep a Secret? by R.L. Stone. 
Digger and Daisy Plant a Garden by Young. 
Great Pet Escape, The by Victoria Jamieson. 
Let’s Play by Herve Tullet. 
Ollie’s Odyssey by William Joyce.  
Pax by Sara Pennypacker. 
Summer lost by Ally Condie. 
Waylon! One Awesome Thing by Sara 

Pennypacker. 
Wild Robot by Peter Brown. 
 
New DVDs: 
 
Americans, The, Season 3 
Big Short, The 
Brooklyn 
Carol 
Concussion 
Dog Day Afternoon 
Fargo, Season 1 
Forsaken 
Game of Thrones Season 5 
Hateful Eight, The 
Hunger Games, The: Mockingjay Pt 2 
In the Heart of the Sea 
Peanuts Movie, The 
Pulp Fiction 
Star Wars: The Force Awakens 
Tumbledown 
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PO BOX 214 

GRANVILLE, MA  01034-0214 
GRANVILLE-TOLLAND.DOLLARSFORSCHOLARS.ORG 

   GRANVILLETOLLANDDFS@GMAIL.COM 

February 15, 2016 
 
 
Dear Friend and Neighbor, 
 
Thank you for supporting our students!  
 
Our communities have been supporting the college students of Granville and Tolland since 1974. Over these 41 years, more 
than 725 awards with over $425,000 have been awarded, and in 2015, 28 recipients receiving $28,010 in total from many 
supportive Granville and Tolland neighbors. This support has truly made a difference in the lives of our students. Here is what 
some students have shared with us, 
 

“This scholarship will help a great deal and I am very grateful for this award” –Lillian Kelmelis 
 

“This scholarship allows me to focus on nursing school” –Natasha Brzoska 
 

“I appreciate the work you do to help young adults attend college & give them the opportunity to  
better themselves through education.”—Samantha White 

 
Your continued loyalty and generosity keep Granville‐Tolland Dollars for Scholars in the forefront of supporting our local 
scholars. Please help Granville and Tolland students fulfill their dreams with much needed scholarship support. Your gift of any 
size will enable us to fund more scholarships each year. You may make a gift by returning the bottom portion of this letter 
with your check or go online to make a donation at www.granville‐tolland.dollarsforscholars.org. If you have an interested in 
establishing an endowment in honor or as a memorial, now or in the future, please contact Martha Johnson, 54 Granby Road, 
Granville, MA 01034, marthadon54@gmail.com or 413‐575‐6200. 
 
Your tax deductible gift made by April 1 (payable to Granville‐Tolland Dollars for Scholars) will impact our available funds for 
next year’s recipients. Thank you for your generous support that laid this foundation and continues to support our 
communities’ undergraduate students! 
 
Sincerely, 
Executive Board of the Granville‐Tolland Dollars for Scholars 
 
‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐Please Detach and Return with your gift mailed to PO Address above ‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐‐ 
Enclosed is my 2016 Gift:   □ $25        □ $50         □ $75        □ $100        □ $250        □ Other ________ 

 
Donor Printed Name(s):_________________________________________________________________________ 
Mailing Address for Tax Receipt:__________________________________________________________________ 
Tel. #:___________________________ Email: ______________________________________________________ 
Would you prefer future communication by Email?  □ Yes        □ No          
 
Double or even triple your gift ‐ ask your company Human Resource or Matching Gift Program department about charitable matching 
contributions. If your employer does have a program that will match your donations, please submit a completed matching gift form from 
your 
employer, and send it along with your donations to Granville‐Tolland Dollars for Scholars. 
 

The Granville‐Tolland Dollars for Scholars is a non‐profit, tax‐exempt volunteer chapter of Scholarship America®. All contributions are tax 
deductible. We are a 501(c)(3) corporation and our Federal Tax Identification Number is 46‐5057848. 
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April 5, 2016 
 
 
 
To the Congregation and Supporters of  
The Granville Federated Church 
16 Granby Road 
PO Box 246 
Granville, MA 01034‐0246 
 
Dear Neighbor, 
 
On behalf of the scholarship recipients and the Fuller family, we would like to express our heartfelt 
appreciation for the generous donation to the 1st Lt. Travis J. Fuller endowment, made as a portion 
of your capital campaign. 

We are touched to experience the generosity of the congregation and townspeople in honor of a 
kind and thoughtful young man and member of our community. The Fuller scholarship has 
supported at least two students each year, beginning with its inception in 2005. By increasing the 
amount of this endowment, we hope to increase our support in the future. 

The Granville‐Tolland Dollars for Scholars provides scholarships to an average of 25 to 30 
undergraduate college and technical school students from Granville and Tolland each year. Your 
support will help us to continue our mission. 

Again, thank you for your generosity. 

Sincerely, 

The Board of Directors 

Granville‐Tolland Dollars for Scholars  

   

 

 
PO BOX 214 

GRANVILLE, MA  01034-0214 
GRANVILLE-TOLLAND.DOLLARSFORSCHOLARS.ORG 

   GRANVILLETOLLANDDFS@GMAIL.COM 
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Marilyn Tkaczuk 
Direct: 413-357-6303 

Cellular: 413-301-3350 
Email: marilynrealestate@gmail.com 

Joe Pietroniro 
Granville, MA 

 
EST. 1990 

 
REPAIR WORK • ADDITIONS • 
BOILERS • REMODELS • GAS 

PIPING • AND MORE 
 

Commercial and Residential 
 

Master Lic. # 13035 

OBITUARIES 
Mary Ellen Jerome 
Mary, age 83, formerly of Denwall Dr., Spfld, was 
surrounded by her loving family and then passed 
away peacefully in her sleep at Wingate of Spfld 
Apr. 1, 2016. She was born Feb. 13, 1933 to the late 
Harry and Myrtle Carter. Mary worked many years 
as a nurse’s aide. She was a wonderful mother who 
enjoyed cooking and baking especially on the 
holidays and never missed a chance to go dancing. 
Mary leaves her loving children; Glenn E. Jerome 
and his wife Allyn of Attleboro, MA., Gregory E. 
Jerome and his wife Eileen of Granville, MA., 
Geoffrey E. Jerome and Crystal Glenn of Ludlow, 
MA., and Gloria Chechile and her husband Paul of 
Spfld., her 9 grandchildren, 2 great grandchildren 
and her sister Elsie Quaqlia and her husband 
George of W. Spfld. She was predeceased by her 
brother Richard Carter and her grandson Jaron 
Jerome.  

Dorene Gladys (Craven) Fillion 
Dorene, a loving mother and grandmother, passed 
away peacefully on the 6th of April. Born in 
Springfield, MA, in 1942, she attended the former 
Tech High School there. She spent most of her 
adult life in East Longmeadow where she was a 
dedicated mother and homemaker. Dorene was 
stricken with severe rheumatoid arthritis in her 
early 30’s and battled the disease her whole life 
never complaining about its crippling effects. She 
was predeceased by her parents Albert and Doris 
(Grover) Craven of Springfield, two brothers, 
Albert Craven of Tarpon Springs, FL, and Richard 
Craven of Longmeadow, and by her sister, Joy 
(Craven) Westberg of Agawam, MA. She is 
survived by two sons, Michael G. Fillion and his 
wife, Donna, of Granville, MA, and Paul A. 
Fillion of Agawam. She is also survived by a 
sister, Alayne (Craven) Anthony of Springfield, 
MA, who were very close; her sister in law, Gloria 
Craven of Tarpon Springs, FL, who were also very 
close; and by her very close friend, Cathy Mayo, 
of East Hampton, CT, who spent wonderful 
quality time with her in Dorene’s later years. 
Dorene especially loved her grandchildren, André, 
Celine, and Amber Fillion who will miss her very 
much. 
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